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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals an Administrative Law Judge’s

opinion filed December 16, 2002.  The Administrative Law

Judge (ALJ) found that the claimant’s accident occurred in

the course and scope of his employment.  The ALJ found that

the claimant failed to prove that Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(B)(iv) was unconstitutional.  The ALJ found that the

claimant failed to prove that the drug screen results were

invalid, and that the claimant failed to prove he was denied

due process in the manner in which the drug screen was

conducted.  The ALJ found that the claimant’s accident and
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death were substantially occasioned by the use of the

illegal drugs detected in the claimant’s urine specimen. 

The ALJ therefore found that the claimant failed to prove he

sustained a compensable injury for which the claimant’s

dependents were entitled to benefits.  

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission affirms the ALJ’s finding that the claimant’s

accident occurred in the course and scope of his employment. 

We also affirm the ALJ’s findings with regard to

constitutionality, due process, and validity of the drug

screen results.  However, we reverse the ALJ’s finding that

the claimant’s accident and death were substantially

occasioned by the use of illegal drugs detected in the

claimant’s urine specimen.  We find that the claimant proved

by a preponderance of the evidence that illegal drugs did

not substantially occasion the accident, and that the

claimant’s dependents are entitled to benefits pursuant to

Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-527.  The Full Commission therefore

affirms in part and reverses in part the ALJ’s decision.  

I.  HISTORY

Leigh Anne Ramsey testified that she became married to

John Wesley Ramsey (DOB 1-25-75) in October 1995.  Ms.

Ramsey testified that a child, Katy Ramsey, had previously

been born to the union in March 1994.  The record indicates
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that John Ramsey applied for employment with Arkansas

Electric Cooperative Corporation in February 1996.  Mr.

Ramsey indicated on his employment application that he had

been convicted of a felony, “possession of marijuana.” 

After he was hired, Mr. Ramsey indicated on his tax

withholding documents that he was married.  The claimant

enrolled in an insurance program, where the designated

beneficiaries were Leigh A. Ramsey, wife, and Katherine N.

Ramsey, daughter.  

Leigh Ramsey’s testimony indicated that she and John

separated from October 2000 until January 2001.  Ms. Ramsey

also testified that she and John again separated in about

April 2001, and she agreed that a petition for divorce had

been filed around April 26, 2001.  Ms. Ramsey testified that

one of the marital issues was the claimant’s illegal drug

use, and that she had observed the claimant use drugs and

knew when he was impaired on drugs.  Custody of Katy

remained with Ms. Ramsey.  Ms. Ramsey testified that John

continued to support the family through a credit union

account.

Leigh Ramsey testified that she and John reconciled on

May 20, 2001.  Ms. Ramsey testified that she saw John at 10

p.m. on May 20, 2001, and that he was not impaired from

drugs or alcohol.  However, Ms. Ramsey agreed on cross-
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examination that “deposition of the witness” in the divorce

had previously occurred on May 16, 2001, and that both

parties had actually signed the divorce decree.  In any

event, Leigh Ramsey testified that John left her home for

work at approximately 5:30 a.m. on May 21, 2001.  Ms. Ramsey

testified that she contacted her lawyer on May 21, 2001 and

asked him to stop the divorce.  John arrived home at

approximately 5:30 p.m. and did not appear to be intoxicated

or impaired.  On Monday evening, “We ate dinner, laid on the

couch and watched TV, then went to bed.”  Leigh testified

that John got up and left for work the next morning.  John

was not intoxicated or impaired.               

Eric McGinty testified that John Ramsey was his

immediate supervisor, and that he was on John’s crew on the

date of accident.  Eric McGinty testified that Ramsey “was

totally safety conscious; he would always remind you if you

had saw chaps on, or if your safety lanyard is on or hooked

up to the bucket if you were up in a bucket, you know, hard

hat, safety glasses.”  McGinty was unaware that Ramsey had

ever used drugs, and he never saw the claimant use drugs. 

McGinty met the claimant at 7 a.m., and the claimant did not

appear to be impaired or intoxicated.  

Eric McGinty testified on direct examination:

A.  The plan was to go and finish taking out a
tree that Sam Griffin and I the Friday - the
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Thursday before, did not take out due to Sam was
uncomfortable with the tree....

Q.  Now, would it be a fair description to say
that the tree was in tight (sic) spot?  

A.  Yes, it was.

Q.  And it’s one that you and Sam had passed on
the week before as being too difficult for y’all
to cut?

A.  Yes....You had a power line running in between
the back of the houses, and it fed all the houses
down this - this strip.  And you have a storage
building on one side of the tree; you’ve got a
service wire around on the other side of the tree. 
On the other - the side of the service wire,
you’ve got a fence, and I believe it was a little
mobile home, or a recreational home, whatever you
want to call it.  And on the other side of the
tree, you had the mobile home of the resident. 
And we only had just a few feet to play with, to
drop the tree in....

Q.  Well, tell us then how the work proceeded.

A.  The work proceeded; he went up in a bucket
truck and started to trim the low-lying - laying
limbs around the - the tree to take the tree out
without causing too much damage to the property or
the property owner’s trees in the area.  After
that - that ended, I believe he called up William
Ammonds (sic), that he knew was in the shop, and
asked him if he could borrow one of his guys....

Q.  Approximately what time did that happen?

A.  It happened around - I believe he made the
phone call around 10:45....

Q.  Now, during this period of time, what was your
function?  What was your job?

A.  To make sure John was not doing anything
unsafe, and if something did happen, I was there
to assist him in any medical or mechanical needs
that was necessary.  



6Ramsey - F106065

Q.  All right.  And during that period of time,
did you observe him do anything unsafe?

A.  No, I did not.

Q.  Did he have his harness on?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Do you remember if he attached his lanyard?

A.  Is this before lunch or -

Q.  Yeah, before lunch.

A.  Yes, he had his lanyard attached.  

McGinty testified that he and the claimant drove to the

Arkansas Electric shop to pick up another worker.  The

claimant did not use drugs during the 30-minute drive.  The

crew returned to the work site and “topped out” a section of

tree.  The workers broke for lunch, during which time Ramsey

excused himself for a brief time to make a phone call. 

McGinty did not observe the claimant use drugs during the

45-minute lunch break, and the claimant did not appear

impaired afterward.  McGinty testified:

A.  We loaded back up in a truck and drove out to
the line where we were working at, the same one as
in the morning, and proceeded to top out the rest
of the tree....

Q.  And did that work according to plan?

A.  Yes, it did.  

Q.  And again, John had done all that rigging; is
that correct?

A.  That is correct.
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Q.  And he had done the cutting?

A.  That is correct....

Q.  And then tell us what happened next with
regard to the tree.

A.  He came down out of the bucket truck, and,
from what I remember, he went and got a drink of
water, because it was a pretty warm day that day. 
And when he climbed back in the bucket truck, I
asked him if he wanted a rope to put in the last
stob that we were going to fall, and he said no. 
And me and Craig asked him again if he wanted a
rope to put in the top of the stob that we were
going to fall; he said, “No, I got it.  It’s going
to fall where I need it to.”  

Q.  Had y’all made any preparations to -

A.  Yes.  We moved the landowner’s
fence....Because the fence was in the direct path
of the stob that we were going to fall....

Q.  Now, after lunch, did John have his safety
harness on?

A.  Yes, he had it on.

Q.  And as far as you recall, he was hooked up to
his lanyard?

A.  As far as I recall, when - the first time he
went up into the bucket after lunch, he was hooked
up....When he came down and got back in the
bucket, I - I will swear, up until the day I die,
that he hooked his lanyard up.

Q.  All right.

A.  But there’s really no way to prove it. 

Q.  All right.  Well, we know that it wasn’t
hooked at the time -

A.  That is correct.
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Q.  - that the actual accident occurred; you agree
with that, don’t you?

A.  I agree with that....

Q.  All right.  Well, describe what happened to -
describe the fall of the tree, if you would.

A.  After he made his notch cut, he began cutting
on the back side of the tree, his falling cut. 
And at the time - up until the tree started
rotating around towards his position, the tree was
going the exact way we planned on falling it....

Q.  All right.  Well, continue telling us what -

A.  He started his back cut and proceeded to cut
the tree and was working his meat, which is -
allows you fall the tree in the area you want.  

Q.  And you said “meat”?

A.  Yes, that’s what it’s called, is meat.  Meat
on a tree; the wood part on the inside of the
tree.

Q.  All right.  That’s what’s behind the notch, in
effect; is that right?

A.  Yes, that’s correct....And apparently, he
missed just a few splinters of meat on his
side....And when you cut meat, you don’t want any
meat leaning toward - or left on your side,
because that will cause the tree to - to lean
towards you -

Q.  All right.

A.  - and possibly fall on you to cause death.  

Q.  All right.  And what did you observe the tree
do?

A.  I observed the tree lean, then stop, and kind
of rotate back towards John and the bucket
truck....John said a cuss word, dropped his
chainsaw in the bucket truck in the bucket, and
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proceeded to try to push the tree off - up off the
boom truck to keep it from hitting him.

Q.  All right.  So, - and I imagine this all
happened fairly quickly, didn’t it?

A.  Just like that (snapping fingers)....

Q.  Now, you say that John was able to drop his
saw, and to actually get his hands onto the tree
to try to push it off of the bucket; is that
correct?

A.  That is correct.

Q.  Was he able to do that?

A.  No, he was not.

Q.  Well, tell us what happened then.

A.  He put his hands on the tree and was
proceeding to try to push it off enough to keep it
from falling on his boom.  And, apparently, when
that was not going to succeed, right before it hit
the boom, I seen him grasp the sides of the bucket
and prepared for impact.  

Q.  All right.  And what did you observe the tree
do?

A.  I observed the tree hit the boom; I believe it
compressed the hydraulics.  I’ve heard from many
experts on hydraulics say that’s not possible, but
it knocked the boom out from under him, and left
John up in the air.  You know, it knocked the boom
all the way to the ground, left John in the air;
when the log rolled off the - the boom, the boom
came back up, slapped John up to about 45 feet in
the air....When he came back down, he hit his head
on the bucket truck and bounced to the ground.  

Eric McGinty agreed on cross-examination that the

claimant declined use of a rope before he began cutting the

tree on the date of accident.  McGinty agreed that he did
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not accompany the claimant during the five minutes the

claimant was using the phone at lunchtime.  McGinty also

agreed that his tree-cutting training had been limited to

six weeks at the time of the accident.  McGinty agreed on

re-direct that the claimant did not “act any different”

after the five minutes using the phone at his uncle’s house.

William Ammons, Sr. testified that he ate lunch with

the claimant on May 22, 2001, and that he did not see the

claimant use drugs.  Ammons, Sr. did not see the claimant

while he used the phone, but the claimant did not act

differently afterwards.  Ammons, Sr. testified with regard

to the claimant, “he was one of the most safest workers that

I’ve been around.”  William Ammons, Jr. testified that the

claimant was a safe tree-cutter and “was very good at what

he done.”  Ammons, Jr. never saw the claimant use drugs,

including on the date of accident.

Richard Scott Hink was the claimant’s direct supervisor

and testified for the respondents:

Q.  As far as safety concerns with Mr. Ramsey, how
was he as a foreman?

A.  John was a good foreman.  He was one of our
average foreman (sic).  We’ve got guys that’s
worked a lot longer, but John was a good
worker....

Q.  As far as the accident that occurred on May
22nd, 2001, when did you first receive notice that
an incident had occurred?
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A.  Almost immediately....We were there before the
helicopter left from the accident; it was just
leaving....

Q.  Did you later look at what had occurred and
make any determinations as to what caused the
accident, or how it could have happened?

A.  Yes, we did.

Q.  Okay.  Did you find any problems or
deficiencies with the way Mr. Ramsey went about
the situation?

A.  Well, I feel if - if the lanyard would have
been attached, his life would have been saved even
with the wrong cut of the log or no rope.

Q.  Okay.  Okay.  As far as the rope use, when are
ropes used in cutting the trees?

A.  It’s a - a judgment call, pretty well, because
there’s nothing that - every job we do is
different.  So, it’s a judgment call....

Q.  After you looked over the site where the cut
was being made, what would have been your opinion
or your use of a rope in that area?  Would you
have used one or not?

A.  Yes, I would have most definitely used a rope.  

Q.  Okay.  And why do you say that?

A.  Well, because you’re looking at a log at over
a thousand pounds of weight there.  You’re right
at the base of it, and I would want some
protection for myself....

Q.  There’s been photographs introduced, and, in
fact, there you have them in front of you. 
Looking at the log here, can you just, in general,
describe how a log is to be cut, or the way you
had seen John Ramsey cut logs in the past where
you have the control with edge wood, or wedge -
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JUDGE MCKINNEY: Before you answer the question,
Ms. Demory, will you identify which photographs
you are looking at?

MS. DEMORY: Oh, I’m sorry.  Yes, I’m sorry. 
Respondents’ Exhibit No. 4.

JUDGE MCKINNEY: All right.  You can answer the
question now.

THE WITNESS: Well, that - really, the cut is not
so bad a cut, I mean, it would have worked fine
how it was.  The main problem with what John did
that day, and that happens all the time, is the
tree was cut plum off and just turned loose free,
standing up.  So, when there was approximately an
eighth inch of wood cut, and I’ve done it myself
on the ground, not so much on the tree trunk
standing up in the air 25 or 30 feet.  But once
the tree was  cut loose, it was just standing here
freely, and it could have went any way; it could
have went away from John as well as the way it
went.          

John Ramsey was transported and admitted to Baptist

Medical Center on or about May 22, 2001, where it was noted

that the claimant had fallen approximately 30 feet from a

cherry picker.    

Larry Harp, manager of safety and loss control for

Arkansas Electric Cooperatives, investigated the accident

site on the date of injury.  Mr. Harp took several

photographs which are included of record.  Mr. Harp

testified for the respondents:

Q.  What was found with respect to the harness
that Mr. Ramsey was required to wear?

A.  At the time of the accident the harness was
not buckled into the lanyard or the ring on the -
on the bucket truck.  He was wearing the harness
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and the lanyard was attached to the harness, but
the other end of the harness was not snapped into
the - the strap that holds it to the aerial lift
device.  

Q.  Okay.  Is that something that’s required of
all your employees?

A.  Yes, it is.  

Q.  Is that something that Mr. Ramsey had received
training on how to do?

A.  I believe - I believe he had, yes.  

Q.  Okay.  What about your investigation with
respect to use of ropes on the stump that he was
cutting at the time - or the stump that fell on
the truck?

A.  We were concerned as to why he hadn’t used a
rope to cut such a large - to - to direct the -
the fall of such a large limb.  We didn’t
determine exactly why it hadn’t been; the rope had
been used on other trees, but they chose not to -
to use a rope on that particular one....we had
determined later it weighed approximately 1100
pounds, so it was a very big piece of wood....

Q.  As far as how you train for properly cutting
trees, how does that go?

A.  Well basically, the - you should leave the
small amount of hinge wood that helps to direct
the tree.  Your back cut and face cut should not
come completely together.  In this case, the back
cut and the face cut came together completely and
left very little hinge wood, if any, to control
the fall of the tree.  

Mr. Harp agreed on cross-examination that he was not

sure whether the claimant had been properly trained in how

to cut a tree, but Mr. Harp believed the claimant had been.  
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Respondents’ Exhibit One, pp. 133-34, contains the

results of Special Chemistry, Drug Screen, for John Ramsey,

Number 1037917H3, date May 23, 2001.  According to this

Baptist Medical Center data, the claimant’s urine tested

positive for “THC” metabolites, in addition to “amphetamine

and methamphetamine.”  The record also contains a Baptist

Health form, H-70 Death From Unusual Circumstances,

indicating that the decedent had been involved in an

accident, “fall while on job.”  A box beside “Drugs” was not

checked.    

A physician provided a death summary on or about May

24, 2001:

This is a 26-year-old man who fell from a cherry
picker truck.  He was working cutting branches
from electrical lines.  He was hit by a limb and
catapulted out of his bucket.  He apparently fell
about 30 feet landing on his head on the truck. 
He was comatose on admission.  CT scan showed an
acute left subdural hematoma and a very large
brain shift.  There was edema of the right
hemisphere.  He also had a skull based fracture on
the left side and a fracture of the body of C5
which was well aligned.  There was a fracture of
the tibia and fibula on the left side and a
fracture of the body of C5 which was well aligned. 
There was a fracture of the tibia and fibula on
the left side and a large scalp laceration in the
right parietal area which was closed in the
emergency room.  He was comatose and in poor
neurologic condition....

Patient subsequently succumbed to these injuries
and was pronounced dead on 05/23/2001....
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The informant on the claimant’s Certificate Of Death

was Leigh Ann Ramsey.  Ms. Ramsey testified that no one at

the hospital asked her about John’s alleged drug use.  

Following is an Analysis from an Incident Investigation

Summary from Thomas Brown, the respondent-employer’s Safety

and Loss Control Supervisor, dated May 28, 2001:

After a review of the site and discussion with the
serviceman (Darrell Ammons) I am writing this
report.  Darrell was the first person on the site
from First Electric.  John Ramsey, Craig Willis,
and Eric McGinty were removing tall pine trees. 
They had removed 10-12 trees before the accident. 
They  cut the top and pulled it with a tag rope. 
The middle section, which measured 25 feet long
was cut nearly into (sic), but did not have a tag
rope attached.  Suddenly the section of tree fell
backwards and glanced another tree and fell across
the boom.  The boom, with the additional weight,
was mashed down nearly to the cradle position of
the lower boom.  When the middle section (log)
rolled free this released the upper boom into the
air and threw John from the bucket.  When the
bucket settled it was about 25 feet from the
ground.  He was wearing the safety harness, but
did not have the lanyard attached.  It was hanging
behind him and below the bucket.  He had lowered
the upper boom to the ground after removing the
top portion of the tree to get a different chain
saw and look at the job from the ground again
before cutting the middle section.  He had
unhooked the lanyard from the harness to get out
of the bucket.  When the accident occurred John
was thrown into the air and landed on the side of
the truck and then on the ground. He had serious
head and neck injuries....

Leigh Ramsey agreed on cross-examination that the

complaint for divorce was not dismissed until June 5, 2001,

and that the case was dismissed because of John’s death. 
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The respondent-employer terminated Leigh Ramsey’s insurance

coverage on or about September 15, 2001, for non-payment of

premiums.    

The parties deposed Dr. Samuel Mathews, a Clinical

Chemist at the Baptist Medical Center Toxicology Laboratory,

on September 25, 2002.  Dr. Mathews described the procedure

for obtaining a drug screen as, “The sample would be

collected, labeled by the person collecting it and then

transferred to the laboratory.”  Dr. Mathews was unable to

tell when the claimant had ingested amphetamine or THC.  Dr.

Mathews credibly described the hospital’s chain of custody

procedure for drug screenings, and he was confident that the

urine sample of record was collected from John Ramsey.    

The parties deposed Dr. Henry F. Simmons, Jr., a

toxicologist and associate professor at University of

Arkansas for Medical Sciences, on October 10, 2002.  Dr.

Simmons had previously served as a medical review officer

for Drug Free, Inc.  In that position, he investigated chain

of custody for drug-testing results.  The claimant’s

attorney queried Dr. Simmons:

Q.  How would you articulate the standard that you
considered to be appropriate for the certification
by a medical review officer of the validity of a
drug test?

A.  Well, under ordinary circumstances if multiple
part (sic) of the chain of custody are received,
the numbers on the parts of the chain should
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match.  It should be possible to established (sic)
that the donor through signature actually voided
the specimen, that he didn’t adulterate it, that
it was capped, you know, in his presence.  There
should also be an attestation by the collector
that he or she received the specimen from the
donor and in fact did seal it.  It should be
possible to trace the specimen from the collector
to the courier and from the courier to the
laboratory.  The report from the laboratory should
bear numbers that allow the medical review officer
to match the analytical result to the chains of
custody that were examined.  At that point if the
test result is positive which were the ones with
which I was primarily concerned, than an interview
takes place and a search is made for a medical
explanations (sic) for the result....

Q.  Now, I want to contrast what you’ve just
described with what I understand happened in John
Ramsey’s case, and to do that, let me ask you a
foundation question.  What information have you
reviewed in preparation for your deposition here
today?

A.  I reviewed the medical records from Mr.
Ramsey’s admission to Baptist Medical Center in
May of 2001....

Q.  Now, Dr. Matthews’ deposition will be in
evidence in this case, so if I have
mischaracterized it contrary to your
understanding, please correct me, but I understood
Dr. Matthews to say that the urine samples tested
in John Ramsey’s case were drawn for what he
considered medical purposes; is that consistent
with what you understood him to say?  

A.  Yes, sir.  

Q.  And as a medical doctor and I guess as a
toxicologist as well, what would that mean to you?

A.  Well, it basically means that the specimen was
obtained and submitted for analysis for clinical
reasons.  There was an understanding that the
results might be of benefit in managing this man’s
injuries....
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Q.  - as a medical review officer is that a
significant fact to you in what you would do?

A.  Yes, sir, it is highly significant.

Q.  And why is that?

A.  Well, of course, medical purposes are really
quite different from the medical legal or forensic
purposes that are part and parcel of the ordinary
workplace drug testing, so one does look at those
specimens in an altogether different light.  They
ordinarily don’t come with an appropriate chain of
custody for workplace drug testing.  That being
the case, it’s necessary to scrutinize them fairly
carefully if there’s any debate about the validity
of the specimen or its origin.  And since there
are fairly stringent statutes and stringent
policies that are going to be applied to the
donors, at a bare minimum the medical information
itself should be consistent if that test is going
to be relied upon or interpreted for a workplace
testing purpose....

Q.  You’ve testified previously that you had read
Dr. Matthews’ deposition; is that correct?

A.  Yes, sir, that’s right.  

Q.  And did you review the exhibits that were
attached to his deposition?

A.  Yes, sir. 

Q.  Now, in your opinion did he establish a
satisfactory chain of custody with respect to the
test of John Ramsey to satisfy a medical legal
standard?

A.  No, sir, I don’t believe that he did....

Q.  What is it that you take issue with in this
case?

A.  I take issue with the fact that the numbering
applied to Mr. Ramsey in the hospital is
inconsistent.  There’s a transcription error in
the laboratory that were the numbering
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inconsistencies not present really wouldn’t bother
me at all, but they to me suggest there is some
uncertainty that can’t be overlooked in this case. 
It would not be a test that would pass muster from
my standpoint if I were looking at it as a medical
review officer.  I would not feel comfortable
certifying these tests or relying on these tests
if my opinion were going to be the basis for the
decision in this case....

Q.  Now, I want to get into specifics with you
about your conclusion, and if you would, can you
refer me to the documentation that supports your
conclusions in this case?

A.  Yes, sir, I can.  There are several places in
the record that these inconsistencies
appear....And a good place to begin is on page
153.  This is the label that as I understand,
originated in the toxicology laboratory. 

Q.  And this is what Dr. Matthews referred to as
the accession number on the label?

A.  That’s my understanding.  Certainly the label
on this page bears the accession number from the
toxicology laboratory.  

Q.  And that’s the 4493 number?

A.  That’s my understanding.

Q.  Okay.  

A.  This particular label bears a number above the
bar code that I read as 1037817H3.  This is the
case number.  

Q.  Do you know how in his testimony Dr. Matthews
read that number?

A.  It’s my understanding, and I’d have to go back
and look at the deposition to be sure, but I
believe he read it as 1037917H3.  

Q.  All right.
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A.  In any case, he felt that that number
corresponded exactly with the case number used
elsewhere in the chart.  A critical place to
compare case numbers of course would be on the
analytical report from the laboratory, and I’m now
looking on page 133 of the medical exhibit, and
the corresponding number there is 1037917H3, and
this number clearly differs from the number on the
accession code.  To complicate matters further, if
one looks elsewhere in the chart, specifically on
pages 52 and 153, one finds another case number
which is 10316-17, so there are in fact three
separate case numbers in this record....If I look
on page 129 of the medical exhibit, there is a
notation here from the blood bank in which the
blood bank noticed that this individual has in
fact two case numbers.  It indicates that results
are entered under the wrong case number, and that
the patient has been credited.  Frankly, my
evaluation of the record is that in fact, there
are not only two case numbers, there are three. 
Dr. Matthews testified that if there were multiple
John Ramseys in the hospital, and I’m not saying
that there were, that each of them would be
assigned a different case number.  I obviously
don’t know if there were multiple John Ramseys
there at once at one time or not, but I do know
that there are multiple case numbers in this
record, and that as a medical review officer is a
very disturbing feature of the record.  Since we
lack the standard chain of custody that ordinarily
accompanies workplace drug testing results, you
know, I would want to look very closely at the
consistency of the medical record, and that’s why
when I look at page 153 and I see that the result
from the CEDIA screen for THC281 does not in fact
match the result that actually was printed by the
machine on page 156, it was 201.  I agree that Dr.
Matthews explained that, I agree that it is a
transcription error, and I also agree that there’s
no difference in the terms of the way the result
would be interpreted, but this appears to me to be
a pattern of inconsistency in this record that
causes me a lot of concern, and that’s why I would
reject it....

Q.  So is it fair to say that your opinion in this
case is that the test results of John Ramsey that
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are reflected in this medical record are
unreliable and should not be used for a medical
legal purpose?

A.  I would not personally certify them, so my
answer to your question is, yes, I would be
uncomfortable certifying them because of that
discrepancies in the numbers that I just mentioned
buttressed with the fact that, you know, there
really is no record that I could discern from the
chart itself of who actually collected the
specimen, who carried it to the chemistry
laboratory, who transferred it from the chemistry
laboratory to the toxicology laboratory, but the
critical information in my opinion revolves around
the discrepancies in the numbers....

Q.  So with respect to the donor of this specimen,
are you in agreement that as far as the
methamphetamine is concerned, it only establishes
that the donor used that drug or ingested that
drug sometime within two to three days of the
sample being collected?

A.  Yes, sir.

Q.  And you couldn’t be any more specific that he
could; is that correct?

A.  That’s correct.  

Q.  And I believe he also testified that the
result doesn’t in and of itself establish that the
donor was impaired; is that correct?

A.  It does not establish the impairment at a
particular time by itself.  

Q.  So if an accident happens on a particular day
and time within that window of two to three days,
the test itself won’t tell you that at that date
and time of the accident, the individual was
impaired; is that true?

A.  That is correct, it’s consistent with that but
it is not specific, and it is not sufficient alone
in the conclusion.  
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Q.  Now, let’s apply that same sort of analysis if
you will to the results that we have for the THC
on this donor.  What do you remember Dr. Matthew
(sic) saying about that and what would be your
conclusion?

A.  I don’t know that I specifically recall his
statements regarding THC....My personal point of
view is that the presences of those materials are
on the rapid drug screen and also the CEDIA screen
are again consistent with exposure to THC,
absorption of THC, metabolism of THC, and then the
excretion of the urine at or above the cutoff
levels that were found....

Q.  So to me that means that you’re saying that
with respect to THC, that you really couldn’t give
a window as specific as two to three days from
collection of the sample as to when the person
last ingested the drug; is that correct?

A.  That’s correct.  

The respondents’ attorney cross-examined Dr. Simmons:

Q.  Do you have any information or opinion that
the specimen that was taken through the Foley
catheter from Mr. Ramsey was not the specimen that
was reviewed by the chemistry department with the
results being reported on May 22nd at 15:08?

A.  No, I don’t know who collected it or how it
was transported.  My concern again revolves around
the discrepancies in these numbers.

Q.  So I guess if I understand your testimony
correctly, if we were to go back and review the
original specimen label and it in fact does
contain the number of 1037917H3, then you would
not have any question or any concern about the
sample; is that a correct understanding of your
testimony?

A.  I would find that very reassuring.  I would
still be troubled by the fact that there is at
least one other case number in the record, and I
would still be troubled by the fact that this
transcription error coupled with what I perceive
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as differences in the numbers in three different
places suggest some potential for error, but it
would be very reassuring....

Q.  Do you have any evidence or opinion that the
sample that was reviewed by Dr. Matthews’
department in the toxicology lab was that of
someone other than John Ramsey?

A.  Other than these inconsistencies in the
numbers, no, ma’am, I don’t....

Q.  Do you have any evidence or opinion to dispute
the levels of the THC and methamphetamines (sic)
that were found in the drug sceen that was
confirmed by the toxicology department at Baptist?

A.  No, ma’am, I see no reason to question the
actual analytical result.  

Hearing before the Commission was held on October 23,

2002.  Kim Edward Light, Ph.D., testified for the

respondents that he was a pharmacologist/toxicologist.  Dr.

Light came on faculty at University Of Arkansas For Medical

Sciences in 1979 and was appointed to full professor in

1990.  Dr. Light’s primary area of interest is “neural

pharmacology, specifically drugs of abuse.”  Dr. Light

testified:

Q.  Were you specifically requested to review the
results of the drug screen that was performed on
Mr. Ramsey on May 22nd, 2001?

A.  Yes....

Q.  And what drugs did he test positive for?

A.  The results showed positive for
tetrahydrocanabinol, which is the primary
ingredient for marijuana.  And it showed positive
for methamphetamine and amphetamine, both of which
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are psychoactive agents that are central nervous
system stimulants.  

Q.  If you would, describe what marijuana or THC,
what effects on the body or on the mind does that
have when someone ingests it?

A.  Okay.  Marijuana is a product that individuals
consume for the purposes of getting
tetrahydrocanabinol, as an agent we categorize in
a general category as a confusant, because it
generally confuses the individual’s perception and
interpretation of sensory information; ... there
is some intellectual impairment, memory
impairment, ... Marijuana also impairs reaction
time.  It definitely impairs judgment, the ability
to make rational decisions and take rational
actions in a short period of time, it slows
reflexes, it causes psychomotor impairment, and
distorts the sensorium to the point that the
individual doesn’t necessarily perceive things
correctly, therefore their response to situations
is also altered.  

Q.  Okay.  And what about methamphetamine or
amphetamine, what kind of -

A.  Methamphetamine and amphetamine are very
similar to each other, the primary difference
being the methamphetamine is more potent in the
central nervous system in the brain, amphetamine,
although having actions in the  brain and central
nervous system, is more potent on the
cardiovascular system.  Both of these drugs
increase alertness, they increase wakefulness,
they increase the speed at which mental processes
take place....Aggressiveness increases, judgment
decreases, the individual’s reaction time may
actually increase, but the quality of their
reactions decreases.  What I mean is that they’ll
form responses to situations quickly, but those
responses tend to be poor responses rather than
good responses as far as in reacting to a certain
circumstance....

I would state that from this, from calculating Mr.
Ramsey’s methamphetamine to amphetamine, comparing
it to this chart, that within a reasonable degree
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of medical certainty the use of amphetamine had
occurred within the past several hours, certainly
within the past seven hours.  

The claimant’s attorney cross-examined Dr. Light:

Q.  Now, you don’t actually have any evidence of
when John took drugs, do you?

A.  Personal evidence other than what I’ve already
testified to?

Q.  Right.

A.  Correct.  

Q.  I mean, you don’t know when he did?

A.  No, I don’t know....

Q.  Well, do you know which drug John Ramsey took?

A.  Yes.  I know he took methamphetamine.

Q.  And how do you know that?

A.  Because he had methamphetamine in his urine....

Q.  And you’re saying that you could narrow it
down to seven hours; is that correct?

A.  I believe it was within seven hours, because
I’ve looked at the scientific literature to
identify scientific studies that can address
that....

Q.  Let me ask you this, do you know any facts
about how John Ramsey was injured?

A.  I know what was written in the helicopter
emergency medical reports.

Q.  And what was that?

A.  That apparently he fell from a cherry picker
at a height of approximately 20 feet, and suffered
from, among other things, head trauma including a
subdural hematoma.  
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Q.  But you don’t know any specifics about how the
accident actually occurred?

A.  No.  I just know what was in the medical - 

Q.  So, you’re not in a position to express an
opinion as to whether or not the reactions of John
Ramsey and his actions at the time would evidence
impairment or being affected by the drug; is that
- 

A.  Specific to Mr. Ramsey himself?

Q.  Yeah.

A.  No.    

After a hearing before the Commission, the

Administrative Law Judge found, in pertinent part:

2.  Claimant’s accident occurred in the course and
scope of his employment.

3.  Claimant has failed to prove by a
preponderance of the evidence that A.C.A. § 11-9-
11-9-102(4)(b)(iv) (sic) as applied to this claim
is unconstitutional.

4.  A drug screen performed on the claimant’s
urine specimen after the accident revealed the
presence of THC metabolites, methamphetamine and
amphetamine.

5.  Claimant has failed to prove by a
preponderance of the evidence that the drug screen
results were invalid.  

6.  Claimant has failed to prove by a
preponderance of the evidence that the manner in
which the drug screen was conducted in this claim
denied the claimant due process of law.

7.  Pursuant to A.C.A. §11-9-102(4)(b)(iv) a
rebuttable presumption arises that claimant’s
accident and death were substantially occasioned
by the use of these illegal drugs.  



27Ramsey - F106065

8.  Claimant has failed to rebut this presumption. 

9.  Claimant’s accident and death were
substantially occasioned by the use of the illegal
drugs detected in claimant’s urine specimen. 

10.  Claimant has therefore failed to prove the
(sic) he sustained a compensable injury for which
his dependents are entitled to benefits.

11.  The issue of Leigh Ramsey’s dependency is moot.  

The ALJ therefore denied and dismissed the claim;

claimant appeals to the Full Commission.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(B) provides that

“compensable injury” does not include:

(iv)(a) Injury where the accident was
substantially occasioned by the use of alcohol,
illegal drugs, or prescription drugs used in
contravention of physicians’ orders.

(b) The presence of alcohol, illegal drugs, or
prescription drugs used in contravention of a
physician’s orders shall create a rebuttable
presumption that the injury or accident was
substantially occasioned by the use of alcohol,
illegal drugs, or prescription drugs used in
contravention of physician’s orders.

(c) Every employee is deemed by his or her
performance of services to have impliedly
consented to reasonable and responsible testing by
properly trained medical or law enforcement
personnel for the presence of any of the
aforementioned substances in the employee’s body.  

(d) An employee shall not be entitled to
compensation unless it is proved by a
preponderance of the evidence that the alcohol,
illegal drugs, or prescription drugs utilized in
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contravention of the physician’s orders did not
substantially occasion the injury or accident.    

A.  Chain of Custody - Admissibility of drug test

results

Initially, the claimant argues that use of the drug

test record pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(B)(iv)

is fundamentally unfair and violative of the claimant’s

procedural due process.  Although the claimant does not

specifically identify which constitutional provision is

purportedly violated by Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(B)(iv),

we note that all statutes are presumed constitutional.  The

burden of proving otherwise is placed on the party

challenging the legislative enactment.  Ester v. National

Home Ctrs., Inc., 335 Ark. 356, 981 S.W.2d 91 (1998), citing

Golden v. Westark Community College, 333 Ark. 41, 969 S.W.2d

154 (1998).    

In the present matter, Dr. Simmons testified that the

numbering applied to the various hospital documents was

inconsistent.  Dr. Simmons testified that chain of custody

of the claimant’s urine specimen would not have passed his

review.  Nevertheless, the purpose of establishing a chain

of custody is to prevent the introduction of physical

evidence that has been tampered with or is not authentic. 

Newman v. State, 327 Ark. 339, 939 S.W.2d 811 (1997).  The

finder of fact must be satisfied within a reasonable
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probability that the evidence has not been tampered with. 

Id.  It is not necessary to eliminate every possibility of

tampering.  Minor uncertainties in the chain of custody are

matters to be argued by counsel, but they do not render the

evidence inadmissible as a matter of law.  Crisco v. State,

328 Ark. 388, 943 S.W.2d 582 (1997).  There is no probative

evidence before the Commission indicating that anyone

tampered with the decedent’s drug screen.  Dr. Mathews, a

credible witness, was confident that the sample at issue was

indeed a physical specimen taken from John Ramsey.  In

considering the entire record, the conflicting number

sequences are a minor uncertainty which do not “break” the

chain of custody.  The Commission is satisfied from a

preponderance of the evidence that the sample taken was most

likely that of John Ramsey.  We therefore affirm the ALJ’s

finding, “Claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of

the evidence that the drug screen results were invalid.”  We

also affirm the ALJ’s finding that the claimant failed to

prove that Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(B)(iv) is

unconstitutional, and that the claimant failed to prove that

he was denied due process.         

B.  Compensability

When John Ramsey went to work for Arkansas Electric in

February 1996, he freely told the respondent-employer he had
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been convicted of possession of marijuana.  The claimant

still got the job and was described by all accounts as a

valued and productive employee.  Eric McGinty was working

with John Ramsey on or about May 21, 2001.  Eric McGinty

credibly testified that Ramsey was “totally safety

conscious.”  McGinty never saw Ramsey use drugs.  McGinty,

Ramsey, and other crewmen were working on a particularly

difficult tree on the date in question.  Ramsey, the

foreman, started cutting on the tree while the other workers

helped.  The claimant had his harness and lanyard attached

that morning.  After the crew broke for lunch, they resumed

work that afternoon.  The claimant had been alone for a few

minutes while he was making a phone call, but at least two

witnesses said he did not look impaired afterward, and of

course no one saw him use illegal drugs, nor was there any

other indication the claimant was using drugs.  

The workers resumed cutting down the tree.  The

claimant left the bucket to get a drink of water, and we

infer from McGinty’s testimony and other evidence that the

claimant did not reattach his lanyard after getting back in

the bucket.  The claimant declined continued use of safety

ropes, telling the other workers, “It’s going to fall where

I need it to.”  Ramsey (the claimant) made the usual notch

cut, and McGinty testified, “until the tree started rotating
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around toward his position, the tree was going the exact way

we planned on falling it (our emphasis).”  There is no

evidence before the Commission that the claimant was

impaired at this point.  McGinty testified, “apparently, he

missed just a few splinters of meat on his side....I

observed the tree lean, then stop, then kind of rotate back

towards John and the bucket truck.”  Ramsey had the presence

of mind to try and push the falling tree away from him, but

of course the 1,100 pound section fell against the boom,

catapulting the claimant out and causing injury leading to

the claimant’s death.

Richard Hink, the claimant’s boss, arrived at the scene

shortly afterward.  Mr. Hink agreed that the crew should

have used ropes in felling the tree, but he also testified,

“it’s a judgment call.”  In hindsight it is apparent that

the claimant probably used poor judgment in not attaching

ropes before cutting down this heavy tree on May 21, 2001. 

However, there is nothing before the Commission indicating

that amphetamine, methamphetamine, or marijuana (THC) caused

this poor judgment.  We note Mr. Hink’s credible testimony

after looking at the pictures, “the cut is not so bad a cut,

I mean, it would have worked fine how it was.  The main

problem with what John did, and that happens all the time
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(our emphasis), is the tree was cut plum off and just turned

loose free, standing up.”  

We can find no other indication on the date of injury

that illegal drugs were in any way the cause of the fatal

accident.  None of the hospital records show a causal

connection between the claimant’s alleged drug use and the

accidental injury.  This issue arose after a urine sample

detected methamphetamine and marijuana.  Nevertheless, not

one of the expert toxicologists could state when the

claimant had ingested these drugs.  None of the claimant’s

co-workers, out of four witnesses, saw the claimant use

drugs or otherwise exhibit signs of impairment.  Even Dr.

Light, the respondents’ expert witness, conceded that he was

not in a position to personally opine whether illegal drug

use caused the fatal injury.  Any conclusion that the

claimant’s arguable deviation from routine safety

precautions was substantially occasioned by the presence of

illegal drugs in his urine specimen appears to be based on

speculation and conjecture, which can never be permitted to

supply the place of proof.  Dena Construction Co. v.

Herndon, 264 Ark. 791, 575 S.W.2d 155 (1979).     

The Full Commission recognizes that the presence of

illegal drugs in the claimant’s physical specimen created a

statutory rebuttable presumption that the accident on May
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21, 2001 was substantially occasioned by the use of illegal

drugs.  The burden shifts to the claimant to prove, by a

preponderance of the evidence, that the illegal drugs did

not substantially occasion the accident.  Whether the

rebuttable presumption is overcome by the evidence is a

question of fact for the Commission to determine.  Woodall

v. Hunnicutt Construction, 340 Ark. 377, 12 S.W.3d 630

(2000).  Based on the record before us, the Full Commission

finds that the claimant has proven by a preponderance of the

evidence that the illegal drugs did not substantially

occasion the accident, thus rebutting the presumption.  Much

emphasis has been placed on the fact that the claimant had

apparently not re-attached a safety lanyard when he got back

into the bucket and resumed his employment services on the

afternoon in question.  It has been suggested that the

claimant might still be alive if he had attached the

lanyard.  Whether or not that is true, we cannot find from

the evidence that use of a lanyard would have prevented an

accident after the 1000-plus pound tree fell on the boom

truck.  The claimant still would have been injured, perhaps

seriously.  The Full Commission notes the case of ERC

Contractor Yard & Sales v. Robertson, 335 Ark. 63, 977

S.W.2d 212 (1998).  In that case, the Supreme Court held

that substantial evidence supported the Commission’s finding
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that the claimant’s accident was not substantially

occasioned by the claimant’s use of alcohol.  The Commission

in Robertson had relied on credible witness testimony, which

we do in the present case.   

The Full Commission reverses the decision of the

administrative law judge.  Pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. § 11-

9-102(4)(B)(iv)(d), we find that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that illegal drugs did not

substantially occasion the accident on May 21, 2001.  Our

finding in this regard effectively renders moot the

claimant’s arguments relating to constitutionality,

admissibility of the drug screen, and chain of custody.    

C.  Dependency

Dependency benefits are distributed pursuant to Ark.

Code Ann. § 11-9-527(Repl. 2002).  A widow must establish

facts showing dependency upon the decedent before being

entitled to benefits.  Roach Mfg. Co. v. Cole, 265 Ark. 908,

582 S.W.2d 268 (1979).  Dependency is to be determined in

light of surrounding circumstances.  Smith v. Farm Service

Coop., 244 Ark. 119, 424 S.W.2d 147 (1968).  A minor child

can have an expectation of future support.  Snuggs v.

Griffin Electric Heating & Air, Workers’ Compensation

Commission E505773 (July 15, 1999).  
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In the present matter, Leigh Anne Ramsey and John

Ramsey had a child together, Katy, in 1994, and they were

married in 1995.  Leigh Ramsey filed for divorce on or about

April 26, 2001.  She testified that John’s use of drugs was

one of the issues in their marriage.  Leigh testified that

the couple had reconciled on the eve of John’s fatal

accident, and that she had in effect withdrawn the divorce

petition.  On cross-examination, however, Ms. Ramsey

admitted that the divorce was not dismissed until after

John’s death.  

Nevertheless, the record still shows that Leigh and

Katy, now age 9, were dependent on John Ramsey.  John had

taken out a life insurance policy for the family.  His tax

documents showed he was married.  Even if a divorce decree

had been entered, the record shows that custody of Katy had

remained with the mother, and John would have been liable

for child support.  He was already supporting the family

through his credit union.  The Full Commission finds that

Leigh and Katy Ramsey are entitled to dependency benefits

pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-527.  

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant failed to prove that

the drug screen results were invalid, that the claimant

failed to prove a violation of due process, and that the
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claimant failed to otherwise prove that Ark. Code Ann. § 11-

9-102(4)(B)(iv) is unconstitutional.  We affirm the

Administrative Law Judge’s finding that a drug screen

revealed the presence of THC metabolites, methamphetamine,

and amphetamine, and that a statutory rebuttable presumption

therefore arose that the claimant’s accident was

substantially occasioned by the use of illegal drugs. 

However, we reverse the Administrative Law Judge’s finding

that the claimant’s accident was substantially occasioned by

the use of the illegal drugs detected in the claimant’s

urine specimen.  Pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-

102(4)(B)(iv)(d), the Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved by a preponderance of the evidence that the

illegal drugs did not substantially occasion the accident. 

We find that the claimants are entitled to full dependency

benefits pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-527.

All accrued benefits shall be paid in a lump sum

without discount and with interest thereon at the lawful

rate from the date of the Administrative Law Judge’s

decision in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-809 (Repl.

2002).  Since the claimant’s injury occurred prior to July

1, 2001, the claimant’s attorney’s fee is governed by the

provisions of Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-715 as it existed prior

to the amendments of Act 1281 of 2001.  Compare Ark. Code
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Ann. § 11-9-715(Repl. 1996) with Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-715

(Repl. 2002).

IT IS SO ORDERED.    

______________________________
OLAN W. REEVES, Chairman

Commissioner Turner concurs in part and dissents in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

I cannot agree with the principal opinion’s

finding that the testing procedures used in this case were

sufficiently “reasonable and responsible” to invoke the

statutory presumption that the decedent’s death was

substantially occasioned by the use of illegal drugs. 

Further, I believe that if these test results had ultimately

led to a denial of compensation, that such denial would

violate the equal protection clause of the U. S. and

Arkansas Constitutions.  However, I concur with the finding

that the statutory presumption has been rebutted.  As noted

in the principal opinion, this finding essentially renders

the other arguments moot.

_______________________________
SHELBY W. TURNER, Commissioner
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Commissioner Yates dissents.                

DISSENTING OPINION

I respectfully dissent from the reversal of the

Administrative Law Judge’s finding that the claimant failed

to rebut the presumption that his accident was substantially

occasioned by the use of illegal drugs. 

Three witnesses testified that the claimant

deviated from routine safety practices on the date of the

accident in question. Eric McGinty testified that the

claimant was “totally safety conscious.” However, on the

date of the accident, while he was working to cut down a

particularly difficult tree, the claimant declined Mr.

McGinty’s offer of a rope to control the last portion of the

tree that was going to fall, and failed to properly hook up

his safety lanyard.  Mr. McGinty testified that the claimant

“missed just a few splinters of meat [the woody part of the

inside of a tree] on his side;”  a mistake which caused the

remaining tree portion to fall towards him.  Richard Scott

Hink testified that he felt the claimant’s life would have

been saved if his lanyard would have been attached.  He also

testified that he would have most definitely used a rope if

he had been in the claimant’s position that day.  Larry

Harp, Manager of Safety and Loss Control, testified that the

claimant’s failure to have the lanyard properly attached and
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failure to use the ropes on such a large limb were unsafe

practices.  Mr. Harp also indicated that his examination of

the limb which fell indicated that it had been cut by the

claimant in an unsafe manner.

During the claimant’s medical treatment following

the accident, a drug screen was performed which was positive

for methamphetamine, amphetamine and marijuana.  Dr. Kim

Edward Light testified before the Commission that marijuana

confuses an individual’s perception and interpretation of

sensory information.  He stated that marijuana “definitely

impairs judgment, the ability to make rational decisions and

take rational actions in a short period of time, it slows

reflexes, it causes psychomotor impairment, and distorts the

sensorium to the point that the individual doesn’t

necessarily perceive things correctly, therefore their

response to situations is also altered.”  Regarding

methamphetamine and amphetamine, Dr. Light stated that these

drugs also impaired judgment.  He stated that while these

drugs may increase an individual’s reaction time, the

quality of their reaction decreases.  Mr. Light testified

that his evaluation of the claimant’s drug screen results

indicated to him within a reasonable degree of medical

certainty that the claimant had used amphetamines within

seven hours of his accident.
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While the majority opinion found that there was no

evidence before the Commission that the claimant was

impaired immediately prior to the accident, I find that his

failure to properly attach his lanyard, his failure to use

safety ropes, and his failure to cut the limb in a safe

manner all indicate that he was impaired, particularly when

these failures are compared to his normal pattern of

behavior, which was described by several witnesses as very

safety-conscious.  The majority opinion wrote that while it

was apparent in hindsight that the claimant probably used

poor judgment, there was nothing in the evidence indicating

that the poor judgment was caused by the illegal drugs which

were present in his body.  This argument is an improper

application of the law.  The burden is not on the

respondents to present evidence to prove that the illegal

drugs caused the claimant’s poor judgment; rather, the

burden is on the claimant to prove otherwise.  The principal

opinion’s faulty reasoning is further demonstrated in its

comment that, “None of the hospital records show a causal

connection between the claimant’s alleged drug use and the

accidental injury.”  My response is that the claimant’s drug

use is not alleged - it was proven by the medical evidence,

and that the hospital records need not show this causal

connection - such a connection is presumed by law.  The
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presence of the illegal drugs in the claimant’s urine

specimen created a statutory rebuttable presumption that his

deviation from routine safety precautions on May 21, 2001,

was substantially occasioned by the use of those illegal

drugs.  I agree with the Administrative Law Judge’s

conclusion that the claimant failed to present any evidence

that the accident was caused by anything other than the

claimant’s lack of judgment, and thus failed to rebut the

presumption that his accident was the result of impairment

caused by his use of drugs.  

Both of the claimant’s co-workers on the date in

question, Eric McGinty and William Ammons, Sr., testified

that although they ate lunch with the claimant prior to the

accident, he did excuse himself from their presence for a

brief period of time during their break. While they both

testified that he did not appear intoxicated at any time

that day, I do not find their testimony to be persuasive

enough to overcome the rebuttable presumption that his

injury was caused by the presence of the drugs in his body.  

Their testimony provided no indication that they had any

experience or expertise in observing signs of intoxication

from illegal substances.  Further, impairment by the

presence of drugs does not require obvious intoxication. 

Because I would affirm the Administrative Law Judge’s
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opinion in its entirety, I must respectfully dissent from

the majority opinion’s conclusion in this regard.

                          _____________________________
JOE E. YATES, Commissioner


